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LGBCE (21-22) 21st Meeting

Minutes of meeting held on Tuesday, 15 February 2022, at 9:30am.  All Commissioners and officers attended the meeting via Teams.
Commissioners Present:
Professor Colin Mellors OBE (Chair)
Susan Johnson OBE
Peter Maddison QPM

Amanda Nobbs OBE
Andrew Scallan CBE
Steve Robinson 
Lizzie Peers, Independent Member of Audit and Risk Committee (in attendance)

LGBCE Officers Present:

	Jolyon Jackson CBE
	Chief Executive

	Lynn Ingram
	Director of Corporate Services

	Glynn McDonald
Alison Evison
	Communications & Public Affairs Manager 

Review & Programme Manager (item 1)

	Richard Buck
	Review Manager

	Richard Otterway
	Review Manager

	Tom Rutherford
	Review Officer (item 1)

	Ben Meredeen
Paul Kingsley
Angela Hendry
	Review Officer (item 2)
Review Officer (item 3)
HR Lead (minutes)

	
	


Apologies for Absence

There were no apologies for absence.
Declarations of interest

The staff, with the exception of the Chief Executive, declared an interest in item 10, Reward & Recognition, and took no part in the discussions of that item.

1.
Rushcliffe Final & Further Draft Recommendations – LGBCE (21-22)178
The review of Rushcliffe Council had commenced on 20 April 2021. According to the latest available electoral figures, 24 per cent of wards had variances greater than 10 per cent.

At its meeting on 20 April 2021, the Board had been minded to agree a council size of 44 and had subsequently, on 21 September 2021, agreed Draft Recommendations.

Following publication, 102 submissions had been received commenting on the Draft Recommendations which had been considered carefully in the context of the statutory criteria.

Taking all of the submissions into account, for the reasons highlighted in the team’s report, it was felt that there was sufficient evidence to move away from the Draft Recommendations in some aspects. 
The Final Recommendations and further draft recommendations as presented proposed a pattern of 6 three-, 8 two-, and 10 single-member wards in total.    

The Board considered the Final Recommendations and further draft recommendations in detail, informed by the statutory criteria and taking into account the submissions received following publication of the Draft Recommendations. 

Taking all of the submissions into account, it was considered that there was sufficient evidence to undertake a period of further limited consultation focusing on the proposals for the North East and South East areas before the Board agreed its Final Recommendations. 
Agreed
A period of further limited consultation focusing on the North East and South East areas of Rushcliffe Council.
2.  Stratford-on-Avon Final Recommendations – LGBCE (21-22)179
The review of Stratford-on-Avon Council had commenced on 16 February 2021. According to the latest available electoral figures, 36 per cent of wards had variances greater than 10 per cent.
At its meeting on 16 February 2021, the Board had been minded to agree a council size of 41 and had subsequently, on 17 August 2021, agreed Draft Recommendations.

Following publication, 138 submissions had been received commenting on the Draft Recommendations which had been considered carefully in the context of the statutory criteria.

Taking all of the submissions into account, for the reasons highlighted in the team’s report, it was felt that there was sufficient evidence to move away from the Draft Recommendations in some aspects and these changes were reflected in the Final Recommendations put to the Board for consideration.

The Final Recommendations proposed a pattern of 2 two-, and 37 single-member wards.    

The Board considered the Final Recommendations in detail, informed by the statutory criteria and taking into account the submissions received following publication of the Draft Recommendations. 

It agreed the Final Recommendations as presented. 
Agreed
1. Final Recommendations for Stratford-on-Avon Council as presented.
2. The Board agreed to the laying of a draft Order before Parliament giving effect to its final recommendations for ‘Stratford-on-Avon Council.
3.  North Lincolnshire Final Recommendations – LGBCE (21-22)180
The review of North Lincolnshire Council had commenced on 16 March 2021. According to the latest available electoral figures, 12 per cent of wards/divisions had variances greater than 10 per cent.

At its meeting on 16 March 2021, the Board had been minded to agree a council size of 43 and had subsequently, on 21 September 2021, agreed Draft Recommendations.

Following publication, 60 submissions had been received commenting on the Draft Recommendations which had been considered carefully in the context of the statutory criteria.

Taking all of the submissions into account, for the reasons highlighted in the team’s report, it was felt that there was sufficient evidence to move away from the Draft Recommendations in some aspects and these changes were reflected in the Final Recommendations put to the Board for consideration.

The Final Recommendations proposed a pattern of 7 three-, 10 two-, and 2 single-member wards.    

The Board considered the Final Recommendations in detail, informed by the statutory criteria and taking into account the submissions received following publication of the Draft Recommendations. 

It agreed the Final Recommendations as presented. 
Agreed
1. Final Recommendations for North Lincolnshire as presented.
2. The Board agreed to the laying of a draft Order before Parliament giving effect to its final recommendations for ‘North Lincolnshire Council.
4.  Audit & Risk Chair’s Report

The Chair of the Audit & Risk Committee gave an oral update on the meeting held on 14th February 2022. The main points covered were:
· A review of all HR policies by the DCS, HR Lead and our external HR Consultant will be considered by the Leadership Team in due course. ARC asked for a session to be arranged for the Board with the external HR consultant to give a brief on the review of policies. 
· The following risks were considered from the Risk Register:

· Return to working in the office as part of a hybrid model. The future working project is taking this forward. 
· Engagement with local authorities.
· Consequences if the Commission was required to achieve future savings of 5% and the need for be a clear strategy about how to deliver such savings.   

· Assurance Framework – this area of work is still in development and there will be a presentation to ARC at the May meeting.
· IT report – there had been issues in relation to the achievement of the IT Contract service levels in recent months.
· Internal audits on financial controls and the Finance Manual both received Substantial ratings. 
· Additional work on the Terms of Reference for ARC in terms of assurances and the independent member. Report to come to the Board meeting in March.
· ARC considered the Fees and Expenses policy and the Terms of Reference for Remuneration Committee.
· ARC discussed the Governance review and the Board agreed to delegate approval of the Terms of Reference for this review to the Chair of ARC. Terms of Reference to be circulated.
· Governance review will look at the various decision-making processes. It was noted that the Governance Review will consider appropriate responsibilities of ARC in relation to the Board.
5.  Customer Satisfactions KPI – LGBCE (21-22)181

The Communications and Public Affairs Manager presented the customer satisfaction KPI report which included options for presenting KPI customer satisfaction data for publication this year. The Board discussed the three options in detail taking into consideration the categories of data presented in each option. 
The Board agreed option two for publication of customer satisfaction KPI data this year. Option three would also be made available for internal purposes through 2022-23.

6.  Social Media Statistics

The Communications and Public Affairs Manager clarified the terminology used in respect of social media statistics. The key measures for Facebook were ‘reach’ and ‘engagement’. The Communications Team will amend the way that information is shared with the Board in future so that it is easier to understand. 
7.  Final Draft Corporate Plan – LGBCE (21-22)183

The Director of Corporate Services introduced the final Draft of the Corporate Plan. The Board noted a reduction in the dilapidation increase from £20k to £15k. This is an estimate based on best evidence available to date. 
It was noted that the figures set out in Figure 2. ‘Local Authorities and electors with acceptable electoral equality’ have been revised.  
It was recommended that both scales on the electoral graphs be revised to start at zero. 
The Plan will be further updated with the customer satisfaction KPI as agreed by the Board.
The DCS to liaise with the Chair and Deputy Chair to sign off once amendments have been made. 
The Board endorsed the Final Draft Corporate Plan subject to the amendments as agreed. 
8.  Business Plan External Engagement – LGBCE (21-22)184

The Communication and Public Affairs Manager gave an update on the External Involvement Project. The Business Plan will be updated to include engagement with the LGA political groups and the way we approach rural reviews and increasing engagement with NALC. It was noted that work to consider ways of engaging more with parish councils on rural reviews is ongoing. The Board expressed support for the customer/stakeholder engagement work to be a prioritised activity for the Commission.
9.  Risk Register – LGBCE (21-22)185
The Risk Register was not available and will come to the March meeting.
10.  Reward & Recognition – LGBCE (21-22)182

The Director of Corporate Services presented the Rewards & Recognition report. 
The paper included proposals for smaller rewards of up to four per quarter which would be agreed by the Leadership Team. There was a question on how the tax and NI would be paid and it was noted that the Commission has an agreement in place with HMRC to pay the tax and NI on any benefits given to staff on a yearly basis. It was being proposed that any bonus awards for Leadership Team would be decided by the CEO and DCS and any bonus awards for the DCS would be made by the CEO in discussion with the Chair of the Remuneration Committee.
The proposed excellence award included the suggestion that it should be consolidated once it has been achieved in two successive years. The proposal set out how this would be costed within the current salary matrix.

Once the DCS had presented the paper, the staff team (other than the Chief Executive) left the meeting and took no part in the further discussion on this item.
The Remuneration Committee, at its meeting on 3rd February, had endorsed the proposals to relaunch a rewards and benefits package to staff from April 2022. The Board was broadly supportive of the proposals being presented but requested further work and detail on some aspects of the reward elements of the scheme. 

The Board agreed that the current benefits, which the Remuneration Committee had endorsed, should continue as presented.  
The Board agreed with the suggested change in the volunteering allowance from 5 to 3 days per year for staff to undertake approved volunteering opportunities and that this is separate from the agreements in place for reservists and the armed forces. The Remuneration Committee had also encouraged the Leadership Team to consider a whole-team volunteering event in the future.

It was agreed that a revised paper be re-presented at the March meeting informed by the Board’s comments.

11.
Future Business 

The Board noted the Future Business Plan.
AOB
There were no other items.

Close of Business
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